

Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held in The Old School Community Centre at 7.00 p.m. 

on Thursday 16 June 2011

Present: Cllrs. Keith Haisman (Chair), Derek Blake, Phil Gryce, Keith Mison, Alan Parsley and Peter Phillips
Clerk: Sharon Benson

Sgt Kevin Horton and 15 parishioners 
	1
	Apologies for absence – Cllrs. Margaret Godwin, Leslie Warmington and County Cllr. Midwood
	

	
	
	

	2
	Register of members’ interest – None.
	

	
	
	

	
	Section of the meeting open to the public:
	

	
	
	

	3
	Police report – Report circulated. See attachment to the minutes. 
	

	
	
	

	4
	Parishioners’ question time – see attachments to the minutes.
	

	
	
	

	5
	County Councillor’s Report – None.
	

	
	
	

	6
	Borough Councillor’s Report – see attachment to minutes. 
	

	
	
	

	
	End of public section of meeting
	

	
	
	

	7
	To approve minutes of previous meeting held on 19 May 2011 
	

	
	The minutes were approved as correct.  Proposed by Cllr Gryce, seconded by Cllr Mison and approved unanimously. 
	

	
	
	

	8
	To receive  an update on the actions from the last meeting
	

	
	The outstanding issues are:

· Item 12e – Response received from Suffolk County Council regarding the provision of a zebra crossing stating there is currently no funding available.  The Parish Council request further information i) what would the cost be?  ii) what would the timeline be for scheduling in a zebra crossing?  iii) request meeting with Suffolk County Council to discuss this further.
· Item 16 – County Cllr Midwood confirmed that £2000 of her locality budget would be made available to assist with repairs to the war memorial.

All other issues have been completed or are in progress or are on this agenda.
	

	
	
	

	9
	Clerk’s Report
	

	
	As a result of the items for action it was agreed that:

· The firkin of beer from the Village of the Year award is donated to the CPFA for their Clare Community Fun Day on 23rd July.
· Email correspondence has been received from a parishioner concerning the broken gate obstructing the entrance to the Common.  Although the Common is not a public right of way and not the responsibility of the Parish Council it was agreed to write to the Clare Combined Charities to see if the entrance can be reopened as it is widely used by the local community .
· Clerk will chase SCC with regards to Ancient House sign which is still pointing in wrong direction
· Coucnillors requested to meeting with contractors and insurance company for signing off completed works at the Chapel on 24 June at 9am.
Items for noting included:

Notice that SCC will replace the Sheepgate Lane fencing by 29th July 2011.

Graffiti incidents around the town have been reported to the Police, they are aware and monitoring the situation.

St Ed BC intends to take the matter of the Clare Fish & Chip Shop sign to the Development Control Committee to seek authority to serve a listed building enforcement notice.
	Clerk

Cllrs Mison, Parsley and Gryce



	
	
	

	10
	Correspondence - see attachment to minutes. 
	

	
	
	

	11
	Finance 
	

	
	i) Presentation of monthly accounts and cash flow report
	

	
	These were presented by Cllr Blake and proposed as correct, seconded by Cllr Parsley, agreed unanimously and signed by Cllr Haisman. 
	

	
	
	

	12
	Committee Reports 
	

	a)
	Environment Committee – minutes circulated. 
	

	b)
	Emergency Planning Committee – no report.
	

	c)
	Communications Committee – minutes circulated.  Tenders have been received for Parish News and are currently being reviewed.   Clerk to contact organisations in Clare to see if they would like to include any items in next issue.  Photographs of Royal Wedding Tea Party would be welcome.
	Clerk

	d)
	Finance Committee –Minutes of 7 June were circulated and Cllr Blake summarised the main issues.
Letter to be written to the loss adjusters, Cunningham Lindsey regarding the damage done to the Chapel windows after the fire when the plastic sheeting was removed.  These repairs need to be agreed before the Chapel can be signed off.

The contents insurance claim for the Chapel was closed in error by the loss adjusters.  The claim has now been re-opened and original email containing details will be resent.

A request for reimbursement from the organiser of the Royal Wedding Tea Party has been received, although the original request to the Parish Council was for underwriting the food costs, the food was actually donated by retailers and organisations.  The Finance Committee recommends payment of £325.49 for bookmarks, balloons, gas, cups and plates.  Proposed by Cllr Blake, seconded by Cllr Gryce and agreed unanimously.
An invoice has been received from Byford Cheeseman Limited for works carried out on the community halls.  These works were for Phase 1 of the improvements planned for the halls and it is requested the sum of £3250.00 + VAT be paid from the earmarked funds for CHOC.  Proposed by Cllr Blake, seconded by Cllr Gryce and agreed unanimously.

It was proposed by Cllr Blake that Parish Council reserves of £150,000 be placed in a Lloyds TSB High Interest Account for period of 6 months and the balance of the reserves be managed on a 6 week short term investment basis.  Proposed by Cllr Blake, seconded by Cllr Gryce and agreed unanimously.

Cllr Haisman will step down from the Finance Committee.
	RFO/Cllr Parsley
RFO
RFO

RFO

RFO

	e)
	Highways Committee – minutes circulated.  There is now an action and monitoring process in place to ensure progress is made on highways issues.  Request for modifications to bus stop on the Market Hill has been passed from County Cllr Midwood to the SCC Engineering Dept.
The Chairman commended the Highways Committee on their work and approach to SCC.
	

	
	
	

	13
	Planning 
	

	
	SE/11/0624, The White House, Nethergate Street, Clare.  TCA11/2114 - Trees in a Conservation Area Notification Fell two crack Willow trees on the bank of the River Stour.  Recommended approval proposed by Cllr Mison, seconded by Cllr Haisman and agreed unanimously.[image: image1.wmf]

TCA11/2114 - Tre


	Clerk

	
	
	


	14
	To receive an update on the slip way on Malting Lane
	

	
	The Parish Council has requested Patrick Daniels to confirm legal contents of Land Registry document.  Cllrs Mison and Warmington will meet with Mr Trinder for historical information on the slip way.  The Chairman will write to the Leader of Suffolk County Council, Mark Bee, to state that the current situation is intolerable and a real health and safety issue for the residents of Malting Lane.
	Cllrs Haisman, Mison and Warmington

	
	
	

	15
	To agree a date and discuss details of the war memorial rededication and chapel re-opening
	

	
	It was proposed that the rededication of the war memorial be combined with the Remembrance Day service on the 13th November.  Request to be made to the Clare Parish Church.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	17
	To consider applications for the Parish Council vacancy and take a vote to fill the vacancy by co-option
	

	
	Two applications were received and circulated before the meeting.  A written vote produced a majority decision to co-opt Gayle Mallows to fill the vacancy.  Cllr Haisman to invite the other candidate to consider joining one of the Parish Council committees as a lay member.
	Cllr Haisman

	
	
	

	18
	Reports – by exception
	

	
	Environment Committee – Cllr Phillips reported that the new blanket storage is now in place and that the Committee needs to be revived.  Cllr Haisman has a contact at St Edmundsbury that he will pass onto Cllr Phillips.
	Cllr Haisman

	
	
	

	
	CLASP – Cllr Parsley attended the AGM and reported that CLASP are in a healthy financial position and would welcome requests from parishioners for any help or support needed.
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllr Mison reported that the Dedham Vale and Stour Valley ANOB intend to extend their area to Clare and beyond.  
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllr Mison reported that a meeting is being arranged with UK Power Networks
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllr Gryce confirmed that the Library will be issued with a Tourist Board point from St Edmundsbury BC and will be launched in early August
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllr Haisman reported that a meeting took place regarding the Clare Castle Country Park those present included representatives of SCC, National Trust, Clare Society and Clare Parish Council.  It was agreed that their meetings would take place under ‘Chatham House’ rules to enable a free and open discussion.  It was felt it was a positive meeting and the group will meet again in two weeks.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	22
	Agenda items for next meeting 
	

	
	None received
	


The meeting closed at 21.05pm

Attachment to minutes – Item 3, Police Report:


Local Issues and Actions

Local meetings 



Sgt Horton informed the Parish Council that due to cuts being made the Safer Neighbourhood Team (SNT) would be reduced in Clare over the coming months.  Clare and Haverhill will be covered by one Sergeant based in Haverhill.  The Chairman thanked Sgt Horton for the great service he has given Clare and hopes that Sgt Horton will be able to attend a Clare Parish Council meeting before he is transferred.
Attachment to minutes – Item 6, Borough Councillor's report 

Cllr Pugh reported by email that:

This is a report on activities conducted by Alaric Pugh, Borough Councillor for Clare, on behalf of the whole community, following the election on 5th May 2011.

I am delighted to have been elected to represent Clare and look forward to doing my best to uphold the interests of the town at St Edmundsbury Borough Council. I am keen to foster a good working relationship with the Parish Council and with our County Councillor Jane Midwood. I expect to be in attendance at Parish Council on 16th June and will be happy to answer any questions from councillors or parishoners. Committees that I will be sitting on; meetings that I have attended; issues that I know to be ‘live’ and other topics are as follows:

Committee appointments

· Development Control

· Sustainable Development Working Party

· Rural Working Party

· Substitute for Performance and Audit Scrutiny

I have also been asked to join a Housing working party and await a preliminary discussion.

· Representation on ‘external’ bodies

· Dedham Vale and Stour Valley Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty Project

· Clare Country Park Joint Working Party (suspended)

· Training undertaken to date

· Induction

· Code of Conduct

· IT

· Planning

· Overview and Scrutiny

Specialist Wind Farm training with an external organisation being negotiated

4. Forthcoming training before next PC Meeting

· Shared Services

· Rules of Debate

5. Conferences attended

· Dedham Vale and Stour Valley Project Annual Conference

6. Civic events

· Mayor making and Mayor’s Dinner (at own expense)

· Beating the Retreat

7. Meetings attended (excluding Majority Group meetings)

· AGM/Full Council

· Development Control

8. Forthcoming meetings before next PC Meeting

· Police Meeting

· Meeting with Geoff Rivers

· Rural Area Working Party

· Site inspections for Development Control

· Clare Country Park

9. Voting record - items with significance to Clare community

· Monopole wind turbine application voted against (10-1) on grounds of detriment to a special landscape and proximity to a listed building

· Voted for (15-0) new building at West Suffolk College

10. Current Clare issues involvement/parishioner requests to take forward

· Heavy lorries in Clare (from Community Plan)

· Clare Country Park

· to note at some point in the future the Parish Council will be asked to show support for a proposal to extend the Stour Valley Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty up the valley past Clare to Haverhill

Cllr Alaric Pugh requested that his contact details be included in these minutes to enable Councillors and Parishioners to report on how the Parish would like Cllr Pugh to report on Clare matters to the Parish Council and the Borough Council.  The Parish Council requested a one page report that could be circulated before the meeting.  The Parish Council will arrange for a page dedicated to the Borough Councillor to be added to the Clare-UK website.

Contact details:  
Cllr Alaric Pugh, Well House, Well Lane, Clare, CO10 8NH

Email Alaric@alaricpugh.co.uk
Telephone 01787 279024  
Mobile 07930 460899

Additional items ongoing with Borough Council include:

· The number of houses for Clare proposed in the Local Development Framework.

· Responsibility for street lighting once the new technology is available, this will enable certain lights to be switched off as a cost and energy saving initiative.  

· Parish Councils will be requested to publicise public transport timetables.

Rural Vision Document is being produced.
Attachment to minutes – Item 4, Parishioners’ Question Time

Mr Green of Malting Lane reported the situation on the slip way on Malting Lane.  He is in possession of the Land Registry document which shows that the slip way is not in the ownership of the Antiques Warehouse.  He reported that the removal of the bollards erected by SCC amounts to criminal damage and would like to know why action has not been taken by SCC.  9 & 11 Malting Lane require access to the slip way for cesspits to be emptied and oil tanks to be filled.  This is currently not possible due to wooden posts that have been erected by the Antiques Warehouse.  The Chairman advised Mr Green that the Parish Council have written to SCC on numerous occasions requesting that they pursue this issue to enforce their rights.  The land does not belong to the Parish Council and they are only able to respond as an intermediary body.
A number of Parishioners raised concerns about the SCC consultation to restrict parking in the town center.  

Questions and comments put to Parish Council included - Why did the Parish Council not notify business owners in advance of the TPO being displayed?  Did the Parish Council vote to support the parking restrictions?  Why does the Parish Council support yellow lines being placed on the Market Hill?  Longer parking required for the elderly and infirm.  Resident parking permits to allow long term parking anywhere in the town.
The Chairman confirmed that the Parish Council itself received no prior information to the TPO.  The Chairman confirmed the Parish Council wrote to SCC in support of the parking restrictions.  This was based on the parking survey that was undertaken in 2009 over 3 separate days by members of the Clare Business Association, Clare Society and Clare Parish Council.  The survey included monitoring cars by number plate, business being leafleted, online questionnaire and information on the Parish noticeboard.  The data was independently analysed and showed that 75% of vehicles parked for less than one hour at a time in the town center.  The Community Plan also provided evidence that parking in Clare was a real issue for parishioners.  The Chairman informed the group that all responses to the consultation would need to have been logged with SCC by end of today (16 June 2011).
One business owner presented a different opinion as he had worked closely with the parking survey and it was apparent that the need for short term parking was more immediate than long term parking, but the there was a definite requirement for more parking in and around Clare.  On an annual basis he is required by the NHS to carry out a survey with his customers about their shopping habits.  It confirms that people are using 3-4 shops at a time and an hour waiting limit would be more than adequate for this purpose.
Attachment to minutes – Item 10, Correspondence:

SUMMARY OF CORRESPONDENCE
June 2011

Action 

(all circulated)


	Jim Meikle, Clare Community Plan Action & Monitoring Group
	Letter received requesting support for a census of large goods vehicles transiting through Clare.  Passed to Highways Committee.

	Jim Meikle, Clare Community Plan Action & Monitoring Group
	Letter received requesting update on current situation regarding parking in Clare.  Passed to Highways Committee


Noting
	Clare Playing Field Association
	Update received for Community Fun Day

	Clive Hammond, Suffolk Traded Services
	Notification received that Suffolk Traded Services will set itself up as an arm’s length limited company wholly owned by the council from 1st September 2011.

	Kernos Centre
	Thank you letter received for £100 donation given under Section 137

	Paul Blenkin, Clarence Road, Clare
	Thank you email received for new grit bin.


One additional item – Disaster Recovery Site.  
The Stour Valley Community School have written to the Clare Playing Field Association to ask that in the event of a disaster and the school not being able to open that they would be able to place porta-cabins on the playing fields as  temporary classrooms.  This will be discussed at the CPFA meeting on Tuesday 21st June.  The Chairman asked the Parish Council if they would support this if the CPFA were in agreement.  Proposed by Cllr Haisman, seconded by Cllr. Parsley, agreed unanimously. Action: clerk to notify CPFA
Countywide issues


Performance & Public confidence


Suffolk is a very safe county. Crime levels, based on our end of year figures (2010/2011), show that crime levels have reduced for the 5th year in succession, meaning levels are at their lowest for a decade.


National Confidence Measure - British Crime Survey figures show that to December 2010, 54% of people believe that the police and local councils are dealing with the crime and ASB issues that matter in their area, putting Suffolk at 10th nationally for this measure of confidence.


92.3% of people feel safe where they live, the highest level for over two years (rolling 12 months to March 2011)


70.3% of people think we are tackling the things that matter in their community. This is the highest level for 2 years.


End of year figures show that ASB is down 8% overall, with rowdy and inconsiderate behaviour down 10%.  This equates to over 2000 less incidents of rowdy and inconsiderate behaviour.


We have attended over 90% of emergency calls with our 15-minute target time, which is a quicker target time than the national target of 20 minutes.


Finance


Suffolk is a low cost force, but in line with police forces across the county, we are facing an unprecedented financial situation. We are facing a cut in funding of approximately £13.5 million over the next four years, based on current estimates.


In order to deliver the financial savings required, the STEP (Strategic Transformation and Efficiency Programme) has been created to examine all aspects of how we deliver service, reducing unnecessary bureaucracy and improving value for money.


The Constabulary is operating a recruitment freeze for both officers and staff, and the Business Support Review is in the implementation phase of creating shared support units with Norfolk Constabulary.   This will provide collaborative support to our frontline services, achieving savings of an estimated £9.8million over 4 years.


We are looking at new ways of delivering our local policing, constructing a new model that protects frontline policing, suits local demand and reduces supervisory and management roles.


Our funding comes from two sources; government grant and council tax precept – Suffolk Police Authority froze this year’s council tax at last year’s levels in recognition on the economic pressures facing Suffolk residents.


Priorities


Our latest Three-Year Plan has been published, which has moved away from national targets and focuses on what matters to Suffolk, this is available to view at www.suffolkpoliceauthority.org.uk.


The top priorities identified through our consultation with communities are violence in public, drugs, house burglary, robbery, speeding and ASB.  These have been worked into our priorities for the coming year and dedicated work will be undertaken to address these issues.


Following consultation with our communities and an assessment of operational and organisational risks, the priorities for the constabulary for the next three years are to aim to:


Reduce crime and ASB


Improve the satisfaction of those that use our services and the confidence of the public in policing


Sustain the financial stability of Suffolk Police


Estates


The Police Authority is working closely with our local councils and other agencies to explore ways in which we can use our properties and estate more effectively and efficiently. For example, it has purchased premises with Suffolk County Council, which will allow ageing properties in need of multi-million pound refurbishment to be sold off. 


An initiative called the ‘Single Public Sector Estate’ (SPSE) has been launched involving many parts of the public sector across Suffolk.  The vision for the SPSE is to create an estate that supports the whole of the public sector, where staff from any public or partner organisation can work.  The group are now looking at areas around the county so see where we can work collaboratively in respect of property needs.


Ongoing projects include placing Safer Neighbourhood Team (SNT) offices in fire stations, council offices and schools.  Framlingham SNT now shares premises with Framlingham Fire Service, and other SNTs around the county are being considered for this kind of collaboration


Police and Crime Commissioners


The coalition Government intends to introduce directly-elected Police and Crime Commissioners (PCCs) to replace Police Authorities.


Members of the public will directly vote for an individual to represent their community’s policing needs, and the first elections are due to take place in May 2012.


PCCs will be in place to ensure that police forces work to deliver value for money and that they are meeting local policing priorities.





























- Crimes in Clare SINCE 19 May 2011:


HH/11/1065       BURGLARY - OTHER BUILDING. Power Tools stolen from a workshop in Bridewell Street on 21/05/11


HH/11/1166       POSSESSION CLASS 'B' DRUG - CANNABIS A Street warning was issued on   03/06/11


HH/11/1169       CRIMINAL DAMAGE in Bridewell Street. One person cautioned on 03/06/11


HH/11/1188       CRIMINAL DAMAGE - OTHER - UNDER £5000   04/06/11


HH/11/1192       THEFT - FROM SHOP  Dealt with by community resolution on 06/06/11


HH/11/1237       CRIMINAL DAMAGE - OTHER - UNDER £5000   11/06/11





- PCSO Ryan Wilson & Pc Ruth Horton are aware of the tensions over the new parking proposals but will continue to enforce them as necessary.


- We have liaised with Jim Meikle over the HGV traffic survey and we will assist if we can however I am sure a formal process will have to be followed


- Speed checks and enforcement continue along the A1092


- Pc Ruth Horton is the contact for the new school 


- With the Summer Holidays not far away any support for youth diversionary activities over this period would be beneficial in the absence of the swimming pool facilities this year


- The Chief Constable has recently agreed a new force structure in order to make the required £16m in savings needed. This will result in the loss of the Sgts position in Clare, the SNT will be managed from Haverhill although still based in Clare. The date for this has yet to be confirmed. There is also a long-standing vacancy on the SNT.














St Edmundsbury Rural South Safer Neighbourhood Team has set up a public meeting to help decide priorities for the team and its partners to tackle in the local area.


 


These public meetings take place on a three monthly basis. Concerns will be fed back to the Safer Neighbourhood Team and partner agencies, who will look to provide solutions.


 


DATE: Thursday 8th September 2011 �TIME: 7pm - 9pm �PLACE: The Erskine Centre, Chedburgh, IP29 4UL


 


We really need your input as members of the community and the voice of Parish councils - please come along or send someone to represent you.


























To deal with Anti-social behaviour in the area of Coltsfoot Road within the area of Gipping ward IP2 0N#. Priority was set on 28/01/10.
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